TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF JUNE 12, 2007

PLANNING COMMISSION

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Gaskell, Colvin, Elbert, King and Scott

Absent:  Parker and Thompson

Others:  Briggs, Sullivan and Turkelson

Audience:  55 +/-

1. Meeting convened at 7:34 PM

2. Agenda was approved.

3. Minutes of May 10, 2007 had two corrections.  The date on the header should read “May10, 2007”.  Item 2 should read “minutes of April 10, 2007”.  The motion by Colvin to approve the minutes as corrected was seconded and approved 5-0.

4. Concerns of the Public Other Than Agenda Items.  There were none.

5. Public Hearing on Land Use Plan is opened.  Gaskell explained that audience members must fill out a card if they wish to speak and they will be limited to 3 minutes.  There was a motion by Elbert to not read the letters at tonight’s meeting as they are available at the meeting tonight and will be on file in the township office.  The motion was seconded and approved 5-0.  Correspondences were received from the following:

Dennis Spillane




Manuel I Cervoni

J. Patrick O’Brien




Kathy & Dave Everhart

Kathryn Everhart




Charles Gott

Arlene Westhoven




Donald & Barbara King

Doug & Elizabeth Anderson


Donna Lane

Jeff Bacon





Donna Lane (second letter)

David Bell





Rita McClellan

Robert & Susan Bielski



Donna Parker

Josephine Biestek




Jack & Victoria Porath

Mr. Sullivan took a few moments to discuss the 12 maps that are part of the Plan.  He stated that many of the maps were based on information gained from the Antrim County Soil Survey and from other professional organizations.  He explained that the Land Use Map is not a zoning map and that all the maps are meant to be a guide. 

Mr. Scott read a letter into the record received from George Parker, who was unable to attend tonight’s meeting.  Mr. Parker stated that he would like to help clarify the Plan and dispel some recent misrepresentations of facts about the Plan.  The letter is included in the Land Use Plan file in the Township office.  

A petition was submitted with 47 signatures to protest the direction and anticipated changes to the Zoning Ordinance as proposed in the Land Use Plan.  The Petition is included in the Land Use Plan file in the Township Office.

From the audience, 23 people addressed the Commission with their concerns regarding the plan.  Some gave their thanks to the Commission and their support for the Plan.  However, the majority of those that spoke had two main concerns.  First was the 300-foot Water Quality Preservation Corridor and second was the concern over density and non-conforming lots. With no further comment from the audience, the Public Hearing was closed at 8:55 PM.  The cards of those that spoke are included in the Land Use Plan file in the Township office.  

For the record, Mr. King stated that he had a correspondence from Ken Camp, who requested that his property be shown as recreational/residential.

6.   Planning Commission Review and Action on Land Use Plan.  The Commission discussed the comments received and tried to answer the concerns voiced during the Public Hearing.  Scott submitted, in writing, a paragraph to replace the one in the Plan referring to the Water Quality Preservation Corridor.  There was a motion by King and seconded to replace on page 53 the 3 paragraphs titled “Water Quality Preservation Corridor” with the new language prepared by Scott, titled “Water Quality Preservation”.  Motion carried 5-0.  Mr. Sullivan will incorporate the new language in the Plan as directed.  

After discussion of non-conforming lots and density, there is a motion by Elbert and seconded to change the first sentence on page 51 of the Plan to read:  “Land upon which new residential development occurs should not exceed an effective density equivalent of two dwelling units per acre.  Motion carried 5-0.  Mr. Sullivan is directed to make the necessary change to the Plan.  Other changes for Mr. Sullivan to incorporate:   

1. Page 40, change GTE to Verizon

2. Page 54, build out totals need to be corrected

3. Page 2, typo spelling of Schultz; Change Secretary from Colvin to Elbert

With no further discussion, there is a motion by King and seconded to approve the Land Use Plan as amended and forward it to the Township Board for final action.  Motion carried 5-0.

7.  Public Hearing Special Use Permit Brownwood Acres.  Public Hearing is opened.  Mr. Steven DeTar is present to explain his Special Use request, which is the wholesale, retail and manufacturing of Food and Gift items, and to continue to use the existing home located at the address for residential single-family housing.  Mr. Briggs stated that no negative Agency Reviews have been received.  From the audience, Wally Rakecky stated that he agreed with the proposed plan.  Larry Tomlinson stated that he had no comment regarding the plan.  Also noted, two letters were received.  Elva Cowell stated her support for the plan.  Jerry & Connie Dawson were concerned with the potential noise, but had no other concerns with the plan.  With no further comments, the Public Hearing was closed.

8.  Planning Commission Review and Possible action on Brownwood Special Use Permit and Site Plan. After brief discussion by the Commission, there was a motion by Colvin and seconded to approve the Special Use Permit as proposed and find the use consistent with the Zoning Ordinance, section 17.01 E. 1-4.  Motion carried 4-0, with King abstaining from vote.

The Site Plan Application is reviewed and found to be in order.  Public Hearing is opened with no comments from the audience.  Public Hearing is closed.  With no further discussion there is a motion by Colvin and seconded to approve the Site Plan for the DeTar Building.  Motion carried 4-0 with King abstaining from vote.

9. Concerns of the Public.  The Chair from Helena Township thanked the Commission for their indulgence at tonight’s meeting.  Larry Tomlinson stated he was pleased to see the Site Plans done properly.  He also discussed Special Use for Villages vs. Zoning.  He stated the Commission needed to review the ordinance and specify where in the Villages you want your commercial.  

10.  With no further business the meeting was adjourned at 11:48 PM.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.  

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary        

